MalaysiaA Favorite Destination for Immigration In Southeast Asia

AY.Moktar¹,^{*}M.Murtaza²,M.Kassim³,EM.Illzam⁴,AM.Sharifa⁵

¹Research and publication groupFMHS, University Malaysia Sabah, KotaKinabalu, Sabah, Malaysia ²Faculty of Medicine and Health Sciences, University Malaysia Sabah, KotaKinabalu, Sabah, Malaysia ³Faculty of Business and Economics, University Malaysia Sabah, KotaKinabalu, Sabah Malaysia. ⁴Clinic Family PlanningAssociation, KotaKinabalu, Sabah Malaysia ⁵QualityUnit, Hospital Queen Elizabeth, Kota Kinabalu, Sabah, Malaysia Corresponding author: *Murtaza Mustafa

Abstract: Human migration is as old as the humanity itself. From 1881-1939 Peninsular Malaysia and Singapore experienced the highest migration, more than ten times the rate of the Unfired States. From 1900-1927, colonial government encouraged immigration and the development of colonial territories. ForIndian, Chinese and Indonesian, entry was free and unrestricted. From 1928-1946, colonial government enacted its first restrictive legislation: the Immigration Restriction Ordinance. From 1947-1957, the Aliens ordinance was replaced by the Immigration Ordinance. In 1948-1960, the Malaysian Emergency resulted in the introduction of the internal Security Act(ISA), and compulsory system of identification for all residents aged 12 and over. At present there are more than two million foreign workers in Malaysia. The majority of them are Indonesian and Bangladeshis in Peninsular Malaysia and Filipinos in Sabah. Thedesignation "illegal" when applied to "migration and migrant", but the popular term used is "illegal" or "undocumented". Migrant workers have enormously contributed towards the development of Malaysia. The social, security problems, infectious diseases brought in, and as well as assessing health and social services by the migrant workers are overwhelming. Malaysia launched amnesty program that includes: registration. legalization, amnesty, supervision, enforcement and deportation. The crackdown on illegal immigrants is carried our regularly. Malaysia also have regional cooperation with Philippines, and agreement with Thailand, a boarder wall along Malaysian Thailand border to curb the entry of illegal workers. To achieve Zero immigrants Malaysia need to plug in all the loopholes in the amnesty program.

Key words: Immigration, Illegal, Social and security impact, Malaysian response

Date of Submission: 17 -08-2017

Date of acceptance: 01-09-2017

I. Introduction

Malaysia's first generation of migrants consisted of indigenous peoples, the Orang Asli, believed to have been among the first wave of human migration from Africa around 50,000 years ago, or to belong to more recent Asian human evolution[1]. Other significant early migrants are those now classified as MelayuAnak Dagang non-Malays that migrated to the region and later assimilated into Malay culture(contrasted with Melayu AnakJati: ethnic Malays that are native to the region)[2]. These include Minangkabau people from Sumatra, Indonesia and Bugis people from Sulawesi, Indonesia[3]. In the 15th century Malacca Sultanate succeeded Srivijaya (in Sumatra, Indonesia) as the region's dominant influence[4]. The Portuguese arrived first, setting up in Malacca in 1511, English East India Company began operation in 1600, and the Dutch East India Company in 1602.European settled in this region they also married locals and their children, called as Eurasians[5].Chinese, Indian and Javanese migrants were often fleeing destitution caused by overpopulation, landlessness, or political turmoil. British colonizers attracted more migrant workers, Chinese in tin mines, Indian in the plantation and construction sectors and Indonesian confined as peasant farmers [6]. In 1957, Merdeka, (independence from colonial rule), Malaysia granted Malaysian citizenship to one million nonnatives[7]. Since early 1970s, Malaysia allowed Filipino Muslims refugee, who were stuck in a conflict in the Sothern Philippines[6].In 1975, Malaysia accepted thousands of Cambodian Muslims who had fled ,during Indochina refugee crisis[6].From 1980, Malaysia permitted the local settlement of Rohingya Muslims and Achenes Muslims[6]. Malaysian researchers concluded, that Malaysia as a society of migrants [4]]. Researcher Anthony Reid draws another conclusion from his history-that Malaysia like US and Australia, is best viewed as an immigrant society [3]. To control the influx of immigrants, in 1947-1957, the Aliens Ordinance was replaced by the Immigration Ordinance[8].In 2011, Malaysia launched amnesty and deportation program, and the crackdown on illegal immigrants have been carried out frequently[9,10]. The paper provides an overview of immigrants, the security, and social problems in Malaysia/ Sabah.

II.Historical perspectives

The Malay Peninsula grew from port towns that thrived on trade routes from China to India[1], and hosted the groups of migrants as merchants became domiciled in the ports, some settling permanently and assimilating into local communities[11].During the early kingdoms of Langkasuka(2nd century, Malay peninsula), Sirivijaya empire(8th century, based on the Island of Sumatra, now part of Indonesia), and Malacca Sultanate(15thcentury, Malay peninsula) the Centre of power shifted between Sumatra and the Malay Peninsula. In addition to being linked by political rule, Sumatra and the Malay Peninsula were also linked by intermarriages between Sumatran and Peninsular ruling elite, which led to migration of their followers. These include the Minangkabau people from Sumatra, Indonesia, and the Bugis people from Sulawesi [3]. After the arrival of colonial powers, colonial powers established 'political 'boundaries to demarcate their respective territories, borders were kept open, mainly because of sparse population, and also to encourage immigration and the development of colonial territories [8].British colonial immigration policy and goals can be divided into three phases[8].During the first phase,1900-1927,the country witnessed the expansion of the tin and rubber industries, along with construction of supporting infrastructure, and the entry of thousands of migrant workers to labor in these enterprises. The migration rate(immigrants per 1,000 population) of Malay(Peninsula Malaysia and Singapore)was the highest in the world throughout the period 1881-1939, more than ten times the rate of the United States[3].For Indian, Chinese and Indonesian, entry was completely free and unrestricted[8].

The second phase, during 1928-1946, began when the colonial government enacted its first piece of restrictive legislation: the *Immigration Restriction Ordinance*. This legislation enabled the government to establish a basic framework for border controls, and empowered it with the means to control the entry of labor deemed surplus to the requirements of the country. In January 1933 the Immigration Restriction Ordinance was replaced by the *AliensOrdinance*. The *Aliens Ordinance* provided the colonial state with mechanism for registering aliens residents in Malaya and represented an important stage in the development of statues and measures to monitor immigrants in Malaya [8].

During the third phase,1947-1957, the Aliens ordinance was replaced by the Immigration Ordinance 1953. This Ordinance, coinciding with rising Malay nationalist sentiment, resulted in more stringent border controls and laid down for first time the specific composition of migrants allowed entry into Malaya, restricting by nationality and occupation, and thus placed greater emphasis on the skills of the migrants. New stipulations required potential immigrants to have job contracts of sat least two years with Malayan firms and set minimum earnings requirements [8]. In 1948-1960, the Malayan Emergency resulted in the introduction of the Internal Security Act (ISA) and a compulsory system of identification for all residents aged twelve and over. The identity cards categorized people on the basis of their nationality and residential/occupational status and in effect, created the 'outsider'. This enduring legacy of colonial rule, adapted to needs of the national state [8].

Malaysian terminology to define immigrants: In recent years the designation "illegal", when applied to "migration and "migrant", has been increasingly replaced-most often by term "irregular" and "undocumented" [12], on the grounds that the designation "illegal" is inaccurate, degrading and adopted prejudicial[13].The institutions have formally the new UN terms: General Assembly(1975),International Labor Organization(2004), European Parliament(2009), Associated Press(2013)[13], and other US news agencies[14]. But these new terms are rarely used in official and academic discourses in Malaysia, as the popular term used is"illegal"[15].Even the controversial term"illegal", that elsewhere has been perceived as outdated and pejorative[16], is regularly used in Malaysia's media[17].Terminology is also obscured because of law in Malaysia(immigration Act 1959/63), where there is no distinction between undocumented economic migrants, refugees, asylum seekers, or trafficked persons, with members of all groups designated as illegal immigrants[18].So within the Malaysian context, theterm"illegal immigrant" (used in broadest sense) designates a wide variety of groups, who are all liable to arrest, charge, whipping, detention and deportation for immigration offences[15].

III. Diversity of immigrants

Early migrants are those now classified as *MelayuAnakDagang*:non-Malays that migrated to the region and later assimilated into Malay culture(contrasted with *Melayu-AnakJati*:ethnic Malays that are native to the region[2].Minangkabau people of Sumatra,Indonesia.A renown Malaysian of Minangkabau descent is Tuanku Abdul Rahman,the first Supreme Head of State(Yang di-pertuanAgung) of Federation of Malaya(the former government of Peninsular Malaysia).Bugis people from Sulawesi,Indonesia.Two renown Malaysians of Bugisdescent are Tun Abdul Razak, the 2nd Prime Minister of Malaysia, and his son NajibRazak, current and 6thPrime Minister of Malaysia[3].

Indonesians:

The migration of Indonesians to Malaysia can be traced back since before the colonial time especially during Srivijaya and Majapahitad ministration. Interracial marriages between Sultanates such as between Sultan Mansur Shah of Malacca and the Princess RadenGaluh Chandra Kirana of Majaphait are stated in Malay Annals [19].During the British colonial rule, the British were searching for labor source from countries like India and China. The Javanese became the third labor source and the British treated them differently from the Indians and Chinese as the originated from the same racial stock as Malays[20]. The pattern of differential treatment for migrants based on ethnicity was established, which was to have major implications for labor migration into Malaya after independence in 1957[20]. The flow of Indonesian migrant workers to the West Malaysia experienced a sharp increase in 1930s. The results of the 1950 Malaysian population census indicated that there were 189,450 people born in Island of Java,62,200 people originated from South Kalimantan,26,300 people from Sumatra,24,000 people from Island of Bawean(East Java),and another 7,000 people from Sulawesi[20]. The movement (of Indonesian) received a decline following the war between two countries but rise again when the relationship been improved. The movement then saw a significant rise in the 1970, s following the implementation of New Economic Policy in Malaysia[20]. As there is huge intermarriages and connection between peoples in both countries, culture spread are not an unusual thing in Malaysia despite national sentiments issue and accusation by neighboring Indonesia over alleged stealing of culture[21].In 2013, researcher Palash Ghosh reported an estimated 2,000,000 Malaysian of Indonesian origin[22].

Chinese: The first wave of Han Chinese settlers came during the Malacca Empire in the early 15thcentury. Sultan Mansur Shah, who married the Chinese princess Han Li Po.A senior minister of state and five hundred youths and maids of noble birth accompanied the princess to Malacca[23]. Admiral Zheng He had also brought along 100 bachelors to Malacca[24]. The descendants of these early settles are called Peranakan, or Baba for their menfolk and Nyonya for the females[25].

The second wave of Chinese migrants, mainly from the controlled parts of Fujian and Guangdong provinces were attracted by the prospects of in the tin mines and rubber plantation and also the possibility of opening new farmlands at the beginning of 19th century until the1930s in British Malaya[25],Some of the Chinese also migrated to Singapore, Sarawak,Sabah(formerly North Borneo),and Malaya after the Nationalists Kuomintang lost the civil war to avoid persecution or execution by the Communist party of China[26].The period of migration however effectively eased by the 1940s,and by 1947,most of the Chinese in peninsular Malaya were born locally[27].A smaller wave came after the 1990s they were mostly Mandarin speaking Chinese from Northern China. These were mostly foreign spouses married to Malaysian Chinese [28].

Malaysian Chinese form the second largest community of Overseas Chinese in the world after Thailand. Within Malaysia they represent the second largest ethnic group after ethnic Malays majority. Most of the Chinese in Malaysia are of Min, the largest dialect group total of 2,947 million(e.g.,Hokkien)[29],Yue,the second largest group total around 1,119 million, Hakka the third largest group, around 1.092[29], [(Cantonese),and Hakka-speaking ancestry, and different towns and cities in Malaysia may be dominated by different Chinese dialects among Chinese speakers, for example Cantonese in Kuala Lumpur, Hokkien in Penang[30],and Hakka in Sabah [31].The Malaysian Chinese population is traditionally dominate the business and commerce sectors of the Malaysian economy [29].

The Chinese population in Malaysia has been consistently declining percentage-wise since Malayan independence, from 37.6% in 1957 to 24.6% in 2010[32]. The reason for the decline may be due to a lower birthrate, as well as a high level of emigration in recent decades[33]. The large number of emigrants many of whom are young and highly educated, resulted in a significant problem of "brain drain" in Malaysia[27]. China is the largest participant in Malaysia's foreign residency scheme called Malaysia My second Home[34].

Indians: Pre-colonial Malaysia was part of Indianized Kingdom like Chola, Sirivijaya, Malacca,

Kadaram and the Majapahit, which formed part of a cultural region known as Greater India[35].The Sailendra kings of Java originating from Kalinga were able to take control of the Peninsular and part of Siam. In the 7th century an Indonesian kingdom was named Kalinga after Kalinga in India[36].There is evidence of the existence of Indianized kingdoms such as Gangga Negara, Old

Kedah, Sirivijaya since approximately 1700 years ago[37].Early contacts between the kingdoms of Tamilakam and the Malay peninsula had been very close during the reigns of Pallava dynasty(from the 4th to 9th century CE) and Chola dynasty(from 9th to 13 century CE).The trade relations the Tamil merchants had with ports of Malaya led to the emergence of Indianized kingdoms like Kadaram(0ld Kedah) and Langasugam[38].

Following the Portuguese colonization of Malacca(Malaysia) in 1511, the Portuguese government encouraged their explorers to bring their married Indian women who were converted already to Roman Catholic Christianity. British acquisition of Penang, Malacca(Melaka), and Singapore-Straits Settlements from 1786 to

1824 started the steady inflow of Indian Labor. This also included, traders, policemen, plantation laborers and colonial soldiers (Sepoys) to work in the British colonial government [37].

Malaysia is home to one of the largest population of 0verseas Indian, constituting 7 % of Malaysian population [39].Malaysian Indians make up a disproportionately large percentage of professionals per capitaconstituting 15.5% of Malaysia's professionals in 1999[40].As of a census taken in 1984,up to 38% of the nation's medical professional workforce consists of Malaysian Indians[[40].Indians have contributed significantly to the building of Malaysia since the 19th century. Indian civil servants formed the core of the civil service both pre-and post-independence [35].

Tamils: Tamils are people of full or partial Tamil descent who were born in or immigrated to Malaysia during British colonial rule[41].Tamil literature from the 19th and 11th centuries refers the modern Malaysian state of Kedah as Kadaram(in Tamil).The Tamil emperor RajendraChola 1 of Chola Dynasty invaded Malaysia in the 11th century [42,43].The Malay Peninsula had strong South Indian culture in the 11th century, ND South Indian merchants guild were established in several locations[44].During the WW11 Japanese used more than 120,000 Tamils in the construction of 415 KM railway between Siam and Burma(Myanmar).During this period half of them(60,000) perished. Recent research reveals that close to 150,000 Tamils perished[45].Malaysians Tamils are well integrated with the expanding economy of Malaysia since 1970,under New Economic Policy(NEP).One of Malaysia's wealthiest men Ananda Krishnan is a Malaysian Tamil origin. Overall it is one of the dynamic communities compared to other Indian diaspora groups such as in Fiji, Guyana and Trinidad and Tobago [41].

Filipinos in Sabah Malaysia: Most of the Filipinos especially the Bajau had lived around the State of Sabah even since before the colonial period, while suluk had lived on the eastern part of Sabah from Kudat to Tawau as these areas was once under the influence of Sultanate of Sulu.Various ethnic Suluk came to North Borneo(present day Sabah) in 1920,s and 1930s to work under the British government and various private companies[46].There are 325,089 Filipinos live in Malaysia, mainly in Sabah, mainly from Mindanao islands have migrated to Sabah for better lives[47].The majority of undocumented Filipinos live in the state of Sabah[48].Since the attack by Kiram's in 2013,Sabah Government introduced more stringent check and close monitoring of the movement and activities of the Filipinos in Sabah particularly in their settlements and water villages.

Bangladeshis: The pioneer migration are largely taken place from 18th century to the 1930s[49].During the British colonial era and Strait Settlements received Bengali-speaking communities brought by British from the Bengal Presidency that constitutes modern-day Bangladesh[49].Now, when both legal and illegal residents are included, their population was estimated to total 500,000 persons, roughly one-sixth of all the foreign workers in Malaysia as of 2009[50].Remittances from Malaysia to Bangladesh amounted to roughly US\$5 million in 1993,but grew eleven times to US\$57 million by 1999[51].

Pakistanis: An absolute number of Pakistanis people and their descendants are likely to exceed 100,000. This is heavily contributed because the early settlers came from pre-portioned British India(present day Pakistan)[52]. Throughout the years, most of Pakistanis Malaysians and their descendants are partially and fully assimilated with Malay majority due to common Islamic background, high level of intermarriage and to receive the Malaysian affirmative action policy under Article 153, thus registered themselves as Malays[52]. The figures from Pakistan's Ministry of Labor, Manpower, and Overseas Pakistanis show 10,000 Pakistanis working in Malaysia[53]. In addition to 10,000 Pakistanis working in Malaysia, the country receives as many as 50,000 visitors from Pakistan each year[54].

Thai or Malaysian Siamese: In 2014, there were nearly 70,000 people self-identifying as "Siamese "or "Thai" who hold Malaysian nationality [55].In 2000,the national statistics cited 50,211 individuals of Thai ethnicity in Malaysia. Among these,38,353(76.4% of them)hold Malaysian citizenship[56].Politically Malaysian Siamese are recognized as Burniputeras(indigenous) and are given similar status to Malays[57].Most Malaysian Siamese people lead a way of life similar to the Malays, as they also speak fluent Malay dialect, and have assimilated into Malay populace and no longer identify as Siamese[58].

IV. Economic impact

The migration rate of Malaya and Singapore was highest in the world throughout the period 1881-1939,more than ten times the rate of the United States[3].For Indian, Chinese and Indonesian, entry was completely free and unrestricted[8].During the 1900-1927,the country witnessed the expansion of the tin and rubber industries along with construction of supporting infrastructure and the entry of thousands of migrant workers to labor in these enterprises[8].In general major factors influencing migration decisions are primarily due to economic factors such as 'in search of jobs'(59].In the case of Sabah, historically the incoming migrant workers started even State got independence in 1963. [60].High demand for labor continue in timber mills and on plantation (FELDA, FELCRA and Sabah Land Development increased demand for labor){61],as well as in construction, agriculture, transport and service industries including domestic help[62-64]. Migrant workers have tremendously contributed towards the development of Malaysia.

V. Infectious Diseases and Immigrants

There is greater concern about diseases or carriers that migrant workers bring in, migrant workers are exposed to host country diseases acute or chronic [65].Outbreaks of cholera and measles among foreign workers in Sabah is well documented [66].As well as problems of accessing health and socialservices[67].Health screening of foreign workers was implemented in 1990's[68],health screening was mainly for infectious diseases, prior to entry in the country. Studies carried out in Peninsular Malaysia showed that migrant workers were found to be positive to infectious diseases. The common antibody detected to Toxoplasma,Schistosoma,Amoeba,Filaria,VDRL,Hepatitis B & C markers and Human immunodeficiency Virus(HIV.Blood stained smears were also positive for malaria[69].

VI. Social and security problems

In 1986,the United Nations High Commissioner for Refugees (UNHCR) was found trying to integrate Filipino refugees in Sabah with local communities if they can't repatriate them back to the Philippines but this was opposed heavily by the locals and Sabah Government as it could brought in a big social problem to the State[70].The UNHCR was found again using the similar methods in 2015 when they issuing refugees cards to refugees in Peninsular(West Malaysia) without the consent of the Malaysian Government[71].A large number of Vietnamese and Chinese traffickers have shifted their prostitution business to Malaysia which making Vietnamese women at top of foreign prostitutes in the country[72].followed by some Cambodian women[73].Prostitution rings also offer babies from their foreign sex workers who get pregnant with some of the sex workers even wiling to contact any couples by themselves to offer their babies as Malaysia laws does not allow migrant workers to bear children in the country[74].There was a serious case when a security guard from Tawau, Sabah, shot dead a bank worker in SubangJaya,Selangor and robbed a bank there. Initial investigation found the security guard only possessed a fake identity card and was not a Sabah citizen [75].The suspect was later identified as an Indonesian coming from Sulawesi[76].Government introduced safety measures to detect those using forged documents.

VII. Malaysian responses to influx of immigrants

The Malaysian Department of Immigration has guarantees that Malaysia will be free from illegal immigrants in 2020. Thus, to achieve the vision various operation has been conducted [77]. In 2011, Malaysia launched an amnesty program with codenamed '6P'. The 'P' stands for six Malay words beginning with the letter which mean,

registration(Pendaftaran),legalization(Permutihan),amnesty(Pengampunan),supervision(Pemantauan),enforceme nt(Penguatkuasaan),and deportation(Pengusiran).[9]..However, some irresponsible people have taken the advantage of the loopholes of its implementation [78].

The crackdown on illegal immigrants has been carried out frequently by the Malaysian authorities, sometimes without any notice. Since 2014, crackdowns have been more frequent as many illegal immigrants have been found to be using permits of the locals to operate businesses[79]. Through detention, the illegal immigrants will be imprisoned, caned and finally deported. This was done to help regulate immigration and to remind them to return to their countries by letting them know to "not flout the law again" [80]. In Sabah, many of those deported were mainly due to overstaying and involved in criminal activities[81]. Malaysian also have regional co-operation by implementing a joint border commission with Philippines to patrol the illegal immigrants from Southern Philippines to East Malaysia[82], while Thailand has agreed to lengthen a border wall along the Malaysian State of Kedah to curb the flows of illegal workers across the Malay-Thai border[83].

VIII.Conclusions

Malaysia is the home to largest immigrants in Southeast Asia. There are over two million foreign workers in Malaysia. Indonesian, Filipinos, and Bangladeshi form the bulk of the migrant workers. Foreign workers have contributed to the development of Malaysia, along with social and security problems. In 1940s Aliens Ordinance was replaced by the immigration Ordinance. Recently Malaysia launched amnesty and deportation program, and the crackdown on illegal immigrants. The illegal immigrants are liable to be imprisonment, caned and finally deported.

References

- [1]. HatinWI, NurShawatiAR, ZahriMK, *et al.* Population Genetic Structure of Peninsular Malaysia Malay Sub-Ethnic Groups (Http://journals.plos. org/plosone. pone.0018312)PLoSONE.2011.p2.
- [2]. MohdHazmi,MohdRusli,RahmatMohamad.Were Malays immigrants ?(http:// www. themailmailonline.com/what you think/article/were the-malays-immigrants-mohd-hazmi=mohdrusli-and-rahmat-mohamad).Retrived 29 October 2016.

- [3]. Reid Anthony.Malaysia/Singapore as Immigrants Societies (http://ari.nus.edu.sg/Publication/Detail/1625).Asia Research Institute.ARI Working Paper, No.141.p.14.Retrieved 29 October 2016.
- YusufAbdulazeez, IsmailBab, SundramorthyP. Migrant Workers Lives and Experiences Amiidts Malaysian Transformations. The [4]. Social Sciences.2011;6(5):333.
- [5]. Asia Pacific Migeration Research Network(APMRN)Migration Issues in the Asia Pacific: Issues paper from Malaysia.pp.99-123.Retrieved 21 November 2016.
- Sara Ellen Davies(2008).LegitimisingRejection:International Refugees Law in Southeast Asia(http://books googles. com/books? [6]. id=u5dqrh8Yj 4sC&pg =PA145) BRILL.pp.145-ISBN90-04-17351-4.
- Personal communication, Ministry of Home Affairs, Malaysia. [7].
- [8]. Labor Crossing in Southeast Asia:Linking historical and contemporary labor migration. New Zealand J Asian Studies.2009;1191):276-303..
- "Program6P" (http://pmr.penerangan.gov.my/index.php/umum/11359-program-6p.httml%20%5B3), [9]. Ministry of home Affairs(inMalay). Department of Information. Malaysia. 6June 2011. Retrieved 11 November 2014.
- [10]. "Zahid:Crack on illegal immigrants running businesses:tonight"(http://www. thestsar. com.my/News/Nation/2014/03/01/Zahid-Crackdown-on-illegal immigrants-running businesses tonight). The Star:1 March 2014. Retrieved 12 November 2014.
- Drabble John(July 31,2004)."Economic history of Malaysia"(http://eh .net encyclopedia /economic-history-ofmalaysia).EH NET [11]. Encyclopedia. Retrieved 29 October 2016.
- "Report on methodological issues" (Https://ec.europa.eu/migrant-integration/ index cfm?action=mediadownload&uuid=2A9808F7-[12]. ECD3-0C-18BC4 A0842908131).European Commission.CLANDESTINOPROJECT.November 2008.p.7.Retrieved 22 October 2016.
- [13]. "Terminology Leaflet"(http://picum org/uploads/file_/ .org/picum. TerminilogyLeaflet_reprint_FINAL.pdf)(PDF)PICUM.p.2.Retrieved 22 October 2016.
- "Human Rights Watch Guidelines for Describing Migrants" (Http://www.hrw.org/news/2014/06/24/human-rights-watch-guidelines-[14]. describing migrants) Human Rights Watch.24 June 2014.
- AzizahKassim, Ragyah Haji Zin(December 2011)."Policy on Irregular Migrants in Malaysia: An Analysis of its implementation and [15]. effectiveness" (http://dirp4. pids.gov.ph/ris/dps/pidsps 1134.pdf)(PDF).Philippine Institute foe Development Studies.p. 3.Retreived 22 October 2016.
- Emily Bazelon(18 August 2015)."The Unwelcome Return of "Illegals" (http://www.nytimes.com/2015/08/23magazine/the-[16]. unwelcome-return-of-illegals.html). The New York Times. Retreived 22 October 2016.
- A sampling:Illegals a clear and present danger to nation. (http:// www.nst.commy/news/2016/03/130350/illegals-clear-and present [17]. danger-nation).
- [18]. AnniSanthiago(July 2005)"Human Smuggling, Migration And Rights:A Human Malavsian Perspective"(http://www.ichrp.org/files/papers/140/122-Santhiago.pdf) (PDF).The International Council on Human Rights Policy(ICHRP)p.1.Retrieved 22 October 2016.
- Joseph ChinyongLiow."The Politics of Indonesia-Malaysia Relations-Kinship and Ino-Malay histrography(Kinship and the pre-[19]. colonial regional system)(Http://inspirasi.co.books/1374162889.pdf)(PDF).Routledge,Taylor& Francis .p.30. ISBN 0-2013-67248-8.
- [20]. Lin Mei(August 2006)"Indonesian Labor Migrants in Malaysia.A Study from China"(http://ics.um.edu.my/images/ics/workingpaper/2006-11-pdf)(PDF.Institute Studies.University of China of Malaya.p.3.Retrieved 19 January 2015.
- Ours": The [21]. Jinn Winn Chong."Mine, Yours or Indonesian-Malaysia Dispute over Shared Cultural Heritage"(http://www..academia.edu./1577537-Mine-Yours-or -Ours-The Indonesia-Malaysia-Disputes-over Shared-Cultural-Heritage). J Soc Issues in Southeast Asia. Academia.edu..pp.1-53 ISSN 1893-2858.
- PalashGhosh"UneasyNeighbors:ThePlight of Illegal Indonesian Immigrants In Malaysia"(http://www.intimes.com/uneasy-[22]. neighbours-plight-illegal-indonesia-immigrants-malaysia-1051856). Int Business Times. 2013.
- [23]. Malaysia-Singapore-6th -Footprint-Travel, SteveFrankham, ISBN 978-1-906098-11-7
- [24]. "Li impressed with Malacca's racial diversity cendol-Nation-The and Star 0nline"(http://www.thestar.com.my/News/Nation/2015/11/23/Li-impressed-with-Malacca-racial-diversity-and-cendol/).
- [25]. "World and Its Peoples: Eastern and Southern Asia" (Http:// books. google.com.my/books?id=72CwCFtYHCgC&pg=PA1184.
- "Chiang Kai Shiek" (http://sarwakiana blogspot.cpm/2008/08/chianf-kai-shek-or-chiang-chung-cheng-html). Sarwakiana. Retrieved [26]. 28 August 2012.
- "Malaysia [27]. Economic Monitor-Brain Drain"(http://documents.worldbankorg/curated/en/282391468050059744/pdg/614830WPmalay10Box358348B01PUBLIC.pdf)(PDF)WorldBank.April 2011.
- [28].
- "More Malaysian men look abroad for wives" (http:// www.scmp. com/ article/ 594359/more-malaysian-men-look-abroad-wives). Ember, MelvinEmber, CarolR, Skoggard Ian(November 2004)."Encyclopedia of Diasporas:Immigrants and Refugee Cultures [29]. Around the World.Volume1:Overviews and Topics; Volume 11:Diaspora Communities.Springer Science & Business Media-via Google Books.
- Jonathan Kent(March 2005)."Chinese diaspora: Malaysia" (http:// news. bbc. co.uk/1/hiWorld/asia-pacific/4308241.stm)BBC. [30].
- [31]. "AsiaEXplorers-Visit, Discover& Enjoy Asia" (Http://www.asiaexplorers.com/malaysia/chinese.htm)
- [32]. WahFoon(28 2016)."Chinese Ho February may fall to third spot soon" (http://www.thestar.com.my/news/nation/2016/02/28/chinese-mayfallto-third-spot-soon-while decline-in-percentage-ofthe chinese-population-is-an/)
- [33]. The Wei Soon(1 August 2016)."Malaysian Chinese Are In Fast Decline-Parents Share Why They Opt For Fewer Kids"(Http://malaysiandigest.com/features/624245-malaysian-chinese-arein-fast-decline-parents-share-why-they-opt-for-fewerkids.html).Malaysian Digest.
- [34]. "Why Chinese families will keep moving to Malaysia despite their anger over MH370 "(http://qz.com/196492/why-chinesefamilies -will keep-moving-to-malaysia-despite-their-anger-overmh370/).
- [35]. Sneddon James(2003). The Indonesian LanguageIts history and role in modern society. Sydney University of South Wales Press Ltd.p.73.
- [36]. Sejarah SMA/MA KIs XI-Bahasa BY H Purwanta, dkk(Http://books.googles.com/books?id=hgtVFGCJk0C&pg=PT20).
- European Journal of Social Sciences-Volume 7, Number 3(2009). [37].
- International Tamil Language Foundation(2000). The Handbook of Tamil Culture and Heritage. Chicago: International Tamil [38]. Language Foundation.p.877.
- [39]. http://www.themalymailonline.com/Malaysia/article/population-to-hit-30 million-today-statistics- department says

- [40]. ShamsulHaque."The Ethnic Μ role of the State in Managing Tensions in Malaysia"(http://prifile.nus.edu.sg/fass/polhaque.abs.pdf)(PDF). AmBehav Sci. 2003; 47(3):240-266. [41]. Culture and economy:Tamils in the plantation sector 1998-99(http://www. transcomm.ox.ac.uk./working paper%20papers/ravijain.pdf)(April 2000).
- [42]. Prehistory of othe Indo-Malaysian Archipelago by Peter Bellwood p.137.
- [43]. Studies in Southeast Asian Art: Essay in Honor of Stanley J 0'Connor by Stanley J 0'Connor, Nora A Taylor p.196.

- [45]. "The real Kwai killed 1.50 lakhs(150,000) Tamils" (http://www. Thehindue .com/news /national/tamil-nadu/the-real-kwai-killedover 1.50-lakh-tamils/article 9037 199. ece). The Hindue. Aug 27,2016. Retrieved Sept 21,2016.
- [46]. "Kababayan community holds first gathering in Sabah". The Borneo Post.28 September 2015. Retrieved 10 October.
- [47]. Uy,Veronica.No –foregin workers-layoffs-in-Malaysia.GlobalEnquirer.Archieved from the original on 9 February 2009.Retrieved 16 February 2009.
- [48]. Undocumented Filipino migrants in Malaysia to be assisted. Archieved from the original (Http://www.gov.ph/news/details.asp?id=N000000313) on 3 March 2016. Retrieved 16 February 2009.
- [49]. http://www.pulaupinang.com/2011/03/penang-world-heritage-site-bengali -mosque/PenangWorld Heritage Site:Bengali Mosque.
- [50]. "Malaysia cuts Bangladesh Visas"(http://news.bbc.co.uk/2hi/asia-specific /7936452. stm),BBC News,11March 2009,retrieved 30 August 2009.
- [51]. IOM 2002,p.68.
- [52]. Iftikhar A Khan.OverseasPakistanis'vote:ECP,Nadra for caution(http://www.com/2013/03/30/overseas-pakistanis--vote-ecp-nadrafor-caution)Dawn,30 March 2013.
- [53]. Year Book,2004-2005,Islamabad:Ministry of Labor,Manpower,and Overseas Pakistanis2005Check Date values in I access-date=(help).
 [54]. P.Vijian(11 September 2008)"Pakistan's Airline To Launch KL Flight in 2009"(http://www.bernama-
- com.my.my/bernama/v3/news.businessphp?id=358439),BernamaMalaysia,retrieved 19 November 2008. [55]. Malaysian Siamese Will Not Disappoint BN InPermatangPauh
- (http://www.bernama.com/bernama/v5/newsindex.php?id=354810)BERNAMA,24 August 2008. [56]. MALAYSIA DEWAN
- NEGARA.Archived(Http://web.archive.org/web/2006601258533//http://www.parlimen.gov.my.hindex/pdf/DN-03-12-2001.pdf)25 January 2006 2006 at the Wayback Machine.
- [57]. Siamese community envoys bumirights, TheStar, June 12,2010(http://the star.com.my/news/story.asp ?file=/2010/6/12/nation/20100612154840&sec=nation).
- [58]. Tumpat temple to get Thai royal award(http://www.nst.com.my/Current. News/ NST/Monday/National/2397728/Article/index. html)2008/11/10,News Straits Times.

[59]. IOM(2010).International Migration and Migrant Worker' Remittance in Indonesia Findings of Baseline Surveys of Migrant Remitters and Remittance Beneficiary Households. ThePhilippines"I)M.

- [60]. Kaur A(2004).Mobility,Labor Mobilization and border Controls:Indonesian Labor Migration to Malaysia since 1900', The 15th Biennial Conference of "The Asian Studies Association of Australia in Canberra,29 June-2 July 2004,pp.1-23.
- [61]. MIDA (2011).Malaysia Investment Performance. KualaLumpur:Malaysian Investment Development Authority(MIDA)
- [62]. KassimA(2004)."wargaAsing(Foreign nationals) in Sabah 1891-2005Satu TinjauanSeimbas',Proceedings of 'Public Responses to the Presence and Employment of Foreign Workers in Sabah',KotaKinabalu:University Malaysia,Sabah.pp.27-47.
 [63]. KassimA(2005)."Illegal Immigrants and the State of Sabah:Conflicting Interest and the Contest of Will" in Kassim
- [63]. KassimA(2005)."Illegal Immigrants and the State of Sabah:Conflicting Interest and the Contest of Will" in Kassim A(ed),Proceeding of State Responses to the Presence and Employment of Foreign Workers in Sabah".KotaKinabalu:University Malaysia,Sabah,pp.1-36.
- [64]. Wong Chun Wai (2016). Rising number of foreign workers in Malaysia-a worrying statistic: The Star columnist. The Star Octo, 2016.
- [65]. UNICEF/WHO inter-regional consultation on primary health care in urban areas. World Health Organization, Geneva, WHO. 1986.
- [66]. MahathevanR.Health status and the people of Sabah pattern of morbidity and mortality.In:Population and Health issues in Sabah.MohdYaakubHjJohari,MohdAyubAmirdad(eds).Institute of Development Studies Sabah and Konrad Adenauer Foundation,Kota Kinabalu,Sabah,1992.
- [67]. Schwartz K.Public aspects of migration:In:Migration,Medical and Social aspects.EWWolstenholm Gordon M 0'Conor(eds)CIBA Foundation Report JA Churchill, London,p.27-33.!966.
- [68]. Basri JJ Abdullah, A survey of chest radiographs of Migrant workers in Malaysia. *JUMMEC*, vol 7.1:44-45, 2002.
- [69]. ZuraineeMN,KahairulAnnuar, A Khatijah.Parasitic infection in Foreign Workers:SerologicalFindings.JUMMEC,Vol1:12,2002.
- [70]. Eddy Hiew(28 October 1986)."Refugees not being victimized,Says UNHCR".(Htts://news.google.com/newspapers?nid=1309&dat=19861028&id=YdRHAAAIBAJ&sjid=Y4DAAAAIBAJ&pg=4943 ,2943,2893169&kI=en)New Straits Times. Retrieved 6 July 2015.
- [71]. HaiderYutim(15 August 2015)"Police asked to probe UNHCR in Malaysia over issuing of refugee cards"(Http://english.astroawani.com/malaysia-news/police-asked-probe-unhcr-malaysia-over-issuing-refuee -cards-69957).
- [72]. "Vietnamese women top list of foreign prostitutes in Malaysia (http://news.abnxcess.com/2013/07/Vietnamese-women-top-list-offoregin-prostitues-in-malaysia).Bernama ABN News 17 July 2013.
- [73]. 2015)."Women Ben Sokhean(2 March Saved from Sex Work Before Boarding Plane for Malaysia"(Http://www.cambodiadaily.com/archieves/women-saved-from-sex-work-beforeboarding-plane-for kuala-
- lumpur.78887). The Cambodia Daily.
 [74]. Lydia Aziz(26 November 2016). "This horrifying video exposes ugly truth of baby-selling in Malaysia". (Http://news asiaone.com/news/Malaysia/horrifying-video-exposes- ugly-truth-baby-selling-malaysia) Vulcan Post. Asia One.
- [75]. "Police say security guard who shot dead bank officer had fake IC"http://news.ansxcess.com/2013/10police -say-security-guardwho-shot-dead-bank-officer-had-fake-ic)ABN News.24 October 2013.
- [76]. "Suspect inAmbank murder identified as Indonesian from Sulawesi" (http://www.malaysianedition.net/suspect-in-ambank-murderidentified-as Indonesian-from Sulawesi-60590/).Malaysian Edition.
- [77]. "Immigration Department Country free of illegal immigrants by 2020(http:www.thesundaydaily.my/news/1259508}.Bernama.The Sun.4 December 2014.
- [78]. Mohd Noor FirdausMA(27 February)"Call to Strengthen 6P Amnesty Program to restrict inflow of illegals" (Http:// web.archive. org/web/201411111 25808/http://mapo.bernama.com/news.php?id=648186).
- [79]. "Zahid:Crackdown on illegal immigrants running businesses tonight" (http://www.thestsar.com.my/News/Nation/2014/03/01/Zahid-CRackdown-on-illegal-immigrants-running-businesses-tonight/)

^{[44].} Southeast Asia: From Prehistory to History by Ian Glover p.247.

- [80]. Blanca Garces-Mascarchas(2012).Labor Migration in Malaysia and Spain:Markets,Citizenship and Rights(http://books.google.com/books?id=Imnjd-zlC&pg=PA93).Amerdam University Press.pp.93-ISBN 978-90-8964-286-8.
- [81]. "Foreigners make up 58% of Sabah prison inmates" (http://www .thestar.com.my /News/Nation/2015/03/19/sabah-inmates-58p-foreign/).Bernama.The Star 19 March 2015.
- [82]. MelyCaballero-Anthony(1 January 2005).Regional Security in Southeast Asia: Beyond the ASEAN Way(Http:// books.google. com/books?id= Di5SaalH6r Mm4C&pg=PA59).Institute of Southeast Asian Studies.pp.59-ISBN 978-981-230-261-8.
- [83]. Kevin McGahan(2008).Managing Migration: The Politics of Immigration Enforcement and Border Controls in Malaysia(Http://books.google.com/books?id=40sGz3rIpwcC&pg=PA176).ProQuest.pp.176-ISBN 978-0-549-80343-0.

*AY.Moktar. "Malaysia A Favorite Destination for Immigration In Southeast Asia." IOSR Journal of Dental and Medical Sciences (IOSR-JDMS) 16.8 (2017): 84-91